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ANNUALMEETING

The biggest news in the Society is the huge success of .the annual meeting on
Saturday, December 3. In past years the annual meeting has been no different
from other monthly meetings except for the election of officers. This year we
decided to hold the meeting on a Saturday afternoon, invite members to present
papers,. and to follow the meeting with a social hour and dinner. The 32 who

·attended the afternoon session and the 28 who were at the dinner agreed that
this is a tradition that should be continued and promoted in the future.

The business meeting was called to order by President Hilsenhoff at 1:20 p.m..
Minutes of the November 8 meeting were approved as circulated. A slate of officers
for 1978 that had been prepared at a meeting of the Executive Council on November 8
was placed in nomination as follows: William Sieker - President, Glenn Esenther -
Vice President, Robert Topczewski - Treasurer, Thomas Karl - Secretary, ard
David Radke - Councilman 1978-1980. There were no additional nominations from the
floor, and it was moved by Richard Narf, seconded by Robert Dicke, that a unanamous
ballot be cast for the proposed slate. The motion carried. The elected officers
will begin their terms on January 1, 1978. The desirability of having the annual
meeting at other times of the year was discussed, since early December can present
travel problems. It was moved by William Sieker, seconded by Richard Narf, that
in the future the annual meeting be held in early November. The motion passed
unanamously. There being no further business, the business meeting was adjourned
and the program began at 1:35 p.m.,5 minutes after the time scheduled.

The first speaker was William Sieker, a Madison attorney, who talked about
Sphingidae of Wisconsin. Bill showed us the superb transparancies that were
recently made for his monograph on Wisconsin Sphingidae that is to be published
by the Wisconsin Natural History Council. He discussed the status of each species
in Wisconsin and reminisced about collections he had made.

Following Bill Sieker's presentation was an illustrated talk about Lepidoptera
of Northern Wisconsin by Leslie Ferge of Wausau. Les discussed the distribution
and abundance of many of northern Wisconsin's more interesting species, showing
slides of their typical habitats and some wonderful pictures of the butterflies
and moths in their natural settings.

The third speaker was Professor Robert Jeanne of the Department of Entomology.
He discussed An Unusual Behavior of a Tropical Paper Wasp. This wasp had departed
from traditional nest building activities to avoid nest parasitism by a tiny
lepidopteran. He illustrated the typical single nests of North American wasps
and the life cycles of their inhabitants, and then showed how the South American
species avoided the parasites by building multiple nests.



Following a 20-minute social break for cof fee, doughnuts, and discussion,
Glenn Esenther of the Forest Products Laboratory told us about Juvinile Hormone
Analog Effects on Termites. Most interesting of the effects was the production
of a high percentage of soldiers, which ultimately caused a ,decline in the termite
colony. Following the slides depicting effects of juvinile hormone analog, Glenn
showed a 10-minute film on termite behavior.

The next spe aker was Stan Flashinski from the Johnson Wax Corporation in
Racine. He showed slides from a recent trip to Argentina on Control of Chagas
Disease in Argentina. This is an incurable disease that causes death in about
20 years. It is carried by reduviid bugs of the genus Triatoma. He showed con-
ditions prevalent in much of rural Agrantina that contribute to an almost 100%
infection rate and told of the efforts of the Argentinian government to control
the disease by spraying the adobe houses that harbor the bugs.

As a finale for the afternoon program, Walter Gojmerac of the Entomology
Department showed two new films on Bee Management. The photography was excellent;
particularly enjoyable were some of the closeups. The films were very well done
and concisely presented tips to bee keepers on hive management. They were
developed for extension courses in bee management.

At about 5:00 p.m.we adjourned to the Lantern Inn for an hour of cocktails
and conversation, followed by a dinner ordered from the menu. After dinner, Ken
MacArthur, former Curator at the Milwaukee Museum, showed a film on Insectivorous
Plants. It was a superb creation, another one of Ken's works of art. Everyone
was entranced as the film showed various insectivorous plants in North America
capturing their prey. The audience was saddened to see a Venus Fly Trap capture a
small frog, and relieved when Ken said he had rescued the poor little frog. This
film was a wonderful climax to a very enjoyable afternoon and evening.

This first annual meeting was more or less an experiment that was not planned
very far in advance. It was reasoned that such a meeting would provide an oppor-
tunity for greater participation in the Society by members living outside of the
Madison area, and would give members a chance to meet each other and exchange
ideas. Almost all Entomological Societies have similar annual meetings. With
the success of this first annual meeting, ample time to plan for the second
annual meeting, and movement of the meeting time to early November when travel
presents no problems, next year's annual meeting should be an even greater success.

EDITOR, EDITOR - WE NEED AN EDITUR

Jim Mertins, who served as Editor since the death of our first Editor, Lutz
Bayer, in 1973, resigned his position when he moved to Ames, Iowa last summer to
become a Professor at Iowa State University. Jim did a great job and it willl be
difficult for someone to follow in his footsteps, but being editor of the News-
letter can be a rewarding experience. The Newsletter has been published three
time each year, usually in February, May, and November. There have been several
offers by members to contribute to the Newsletter, so the Editor's job will mainly
be one of organizing contributors and using their material. We urgently need
somebody to replace Jim. If you are interested in becoming the Editor of the
Newsletter, please contact President, William Sieker.

OFFICERS AND EXECUTIVE COUNCIL FOR l¶(8

President - William Sieker Councilman 1976-1978 - Walter Gojmerac
Vice President - Glenn Esenther Councilman 1977-1979 - Dan Capps
Treasurer - Robert Topczewski Councilman 1978-1980 - David Radke
Secretary - Thomas Karl Editor - (position to be filled)
Past President - William Hilsenhoff
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HISTORY OF WISCONSIN ENTOMOLOGY- XIII

contributed by Jim Mertins

Dr. Allen resigned as department chairman in July, 1959, to devote fulltime
to research. At that time there were 17 faculty members (4 Professors, 8 Associate
Professors, and 5 Assistant Professors), 7 Project Associates, and 52 graduate
students. The department office had a departmental secretary, 3 stenographers,
and one full-time civil service handyman. In 1964, Dr. Allen retired to a 10-
month annual appointment, and later to a 3-month basis after he moved to Oregon.
He was made Professor and Chairman Emeritus of Entomology after 38 years of service
on the departmental staff, including 13+ years as department chairman. In addition
to his many other accomplishments, he had been instrumental in obtaining at least
two patents while at Wisconsin, both of which were assigned to the Wisconsin Alumni
Research Foundation. One involved the utilization of sabadilla plant extracts as
insecticides and the other concerned the relationships between wood-rot fungi
and subterranean termites.

Following Professor Allen's resignation, Dr. R.J. Dicke, a staff member
since 1946, was chosen by his colleagues as department chairman. Born in Sheboygan,
Dr. Dicke was a thoroughbred Wisconsinite, attending Whitewater State Teachers
College before transferring to the University of Wisconsin at Madison, where he
later earned a B.S.with honors in 1940. He was one of Dr. Allen's graduate
students, and received the Ph.D.in entomology in 1943, completing a dissertation
on Sabadilla spp. and their toxicity to house flies. After a hitch in the navy,
Dr. Dicke returned to the University of Wisconsin and was appointed Assistant
Professor in 1946. His chairmanship came at a time when the major inmediate .

responsibility was to plan and develop detailed facilities and occupancy at the
new entomology building. Prof. Dicke served as chairman until July, 1968, when
he went back full-time to his first love, teaching entomology. His excellence in
this endeavor was rewarded in 1973 with university recognition and a $500 award.
In 1977, after 34 years on the entomology staff, including 9 years as chairman,
Prof. Dicke retired from the department.

Eight new professors joined the faculty during the decade of the 1960's,
representing a net gain of 4 positions. W.L. Hilsenhoff (currently WES President)
arrived in 1960 to study aquatic insects, a position originally warranted by the
Lake Winnebago lake fly problem. Dr. John Libby succeeded the late J.M.Wright in
1962 as extension entomologist on fruit and vegetable problems, and F.E.Moeller
became Adjunct Assistant Professor in 1963, when he succeeded Dr. Farrar, who
retired as Investigations Leader in the USDA Bee Culture Laboratory. Professors
G.M.Boush and Fumio Matsumura joined the staff in 1964 following the resi gnations
of E.R.Oatman and J. E.Casida. In 1967, Dr.W.E.Burkholder, Investigations
Leader of the USDA Stored Products Insect Laboratory (housed in Russell Laboratories),
was given the status of Adjunct Assistant Professor.

In 1965, Dr. W.L. Gojmerac arrived to assume responsibility for extension
programs on insects related to households, structures, food storage and processing,
field crops, man and animals. Dr. C.F.Koval was temporarily employed to replace
Dr. Libby on extension in fruits and vegetables, while the latter was on a 3-year
tour of duty with the U.W.-AIDProgram in Nigeria. When Dr. Libby returned in
1968, he resumed responsibility for vegetable extension and vegetable insect
research. Dr. Koval was retained on a permanent basis to handle extension programs
on fruits and ornamentals.

WANTED: Keys and other aids for identification of photographs and/or
collected specimens, insects, spiders, and other arthropods. Donations accepted
or will barter. Contact C.Behnke, Rt. 2, Box 152, Dodgeville, WI 53533.
Phone - (608)-583-2893
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FUR SALE: The Insect Galls of Indiana by Cook (1905); Mon.Revision of the
Order Strepsiptera by Pierce (1909); Directions for Collecting and Preserving
Insects by Banks (1909); Orthoptera of Indiana by Blatchley (1901); Butterflies
byWeed (1930); The Moth Book by Holland (1905); Rev. of Puer Group of N.A.
Genus Melanopus (Orthoptera, Acrididae) by Hubbell (1932); Ecology of Orthoptera
and Dermaptera of Geo.Res., Michigan by Cantrall (1943); Mon, of Mordellidae
(Coleoptera) of N.A.by Liljeblad (1945); Syrphidae of Ohio by Metcalf (1913);
Annot. List of Michigan Trichoptera by Leonard (1949). Best offer. M.C.Nielsen,
3415 Overlea Dr., Lansing, MI 48917.

INSECT STAMPS

WES members may remember an Editor's note in the NEWSLETTER for January, 1976,
regarding a campaign to have the U.S.Postal Service issue one to several insect
stamps to commemorate the 15th International Congress of Entomology which met in
Washington, D.C.last August. I don't know how many of our members joined me in
writing to their congressmen and/or the Postmaster General, but apparently some
activity was stimulated. I received answers to all four of my letters, but each
indicated essentially the same thing; although it was too late to issue insect
stamps in time for the Congress, the idea might be considered for the future.

The first week in June, 1977, the promise was fulfilled. The Postal Service
issued the first-ever U.S.stamps picturing insects. The set of four different
stamps featured (not surprisingly) four species of butterflies. One species was
selected to represent each of the four corners of the contiguous 48 states.
The Northwest was represented by a swallowtail, Papilio oregonius, the Southwest
by the California dogface, Colias eurydice, the Southeast by the falcate orangetip,
Anthocaris midea, and the Northeast by the Baltimore checkerspot, Euphydras
phaeton. I bought three sheets of 50 stamps each on the first day they igere
available. If the Ames post office was any indicator, those of you who didn't
purchase a supply early were out of luck. They were "extremely popular" according
to the postal clerk, and sold out in 9 days.

Perhaps it's time to write to the authorities in Washington, D.C.again, and
ask for more insect issues. Maybe some Coleoptera next time, or aquatics..... or
take your pick and promote it. Somebody out there a listening. - Jim Mertins

MEMBERSHIPAND 19'(8 DUES

Membership in the Wisconsin Entomological Society now stands at 117. A list
of members will be found on the following pages. Members who have not paid dues
for 1977 are marked with an asterisk and according to the By-Laws will be dropped
from membership if dues are not paid immediately along with dues for 1978. Dues
statements have been enclosed in this newsletter; if you have already paid dues
for 1978 you will receive no statement. Dues have remained at $2.00 in spite of
rising costs for duplicating and postage. This is possible because of additional
contributions from Sustaining Members and Patron Members. We especially want to
acknowledge the Patron Members who paid $25.00 last year - Dave DeSwarte, John
Medler, Jim Mertins, and Bill Sieker. If you wish to be a Patron or Sustaining
Member in 1978, please send $25.00 (Patron) or $5.00 (Sustaining) instead of the
$2.00 for which you have been billed.

It is important that addresses of members be kept current. If your address
is incorrectly listed, please notify the Secretary Tom Karl, Department of
Entomology, University of Wisconsin, Madison, WI 53706.
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MEMBERSHIP- 1977

P = Patron Member ($25) S = Sustaining Member ($5) * = Dues not paid in 1977

Jacqueline Ackerman Wendell Burkholder Robert Dicke
4102 Lowell Street Department of Entomology 3717 Council Crest
Two Rivers, WI 54241 University of Wisconsin Madison, WI 53711

Madison, WI 53706
* John All S Gene Drecktrah

Department of Entomology Thomas Burkot Department of Biology
University of Georgia Department of tomology University of Wisconsin
Athens, GA 30601 University of Wisconsin Oshkosh, WI 54901

Madison, WI 53706
Carl Anhilger Wayne Duesterbeck
Clearwater Lake, WI 54518 Barb campana 2015 2nd Street

3916-D Ortiz Ct. NE Eau Claire, WI 54701
Diane Ashton Albuquerque, NM 87110
1106 South Park St. Mrs. Robert Erickson
Madison, WI 53715 Dan Capps 3328 N.Main St.

231 Powers Ave. Racine, WI 53402
Carolyn Baker Madison, WI 53714
532 Simonsen * Glenn Esenther
Cambridge, WI 53523 Donald Carlson • 5102 Barton Rd.

626 W.Lawn Ave. Madison, WI 53711
John Baker Racine, WI 53405
532 Simonsen * Eric Erickson
Cambridge, WI 53523 Marlin Conrad Department of Entomology

2230 Muller Rd.,Rt. 2 University of Wisconsin
George Balogh Sun Prairie, WI 53590 Madison, WI 53706
3607 N.98th St.
Milwaukee, WI 53222 Patrick Conway S Leslie A.Ferge

4533 Stanley Town Line Rd.,Rt. 5
* Ed Bergman Downers Grove, IL 60515 Wausau, WI 54401

Department of Entomology

University of Wisconsin Harry Coppel Mrs. Leslie W.Ferge
Madison, WI 53706 Department of Entomology Town Line Rd.,Rt. 5

University of Wisconsin Wausau, WI 54401
Charles Behnke Madison, WI 53706
Rt. 2, Box 152 Stan Flashinski
Dodgeville, WI 53533 S Mrs. Howard Custer Biological Research Center

5737 Cedar Place Johnson Wax Corp.
Daniel Benjamin Madison, WI 53705 Racine, WI 53403
Department of Entomology

University of Wisconsin S Gene DeFoliart Mrs. W.J. Fleming
Madison, WI 53706 Department of Entomology 1122 Saybrook Rd.

University of Wisconsin Madison, WI 53711
* Bob Borth Madison, WI 53706

1129 Jackson St. #501 C Barnaby Fluke
Milwaukee, WI 53202 Clifford Dennis 841 Broadway # 307

Biology Department Milwaukee, WI 53202
Mallory Boush University of Wisconsin
Department of Entomology Whitewater, WI 53190 * Wills Flowers

University of Wisconsin Lab. of Aquatic Entomology
Madison, WI 53706 P David DeSwarte P.O.Box 111

8718 W.Carmen Florida A.& M.University
Mrs. Ernest Bruns Milwaukee, WI 53225 Tallahassee, FL 32307
3702 Council Crest
Madison, WI 53711



Lloyd France Ralph Howard Ken Luckey
P.O.Box 112 Wood Products Insect Lab. Rt. 2
Albany, WI 53502 P.O.Box 2008 Clinton, WI 53525

Evergreen Station
Noel Friederichs Gulfport, MS 39501 Leslie Lyons
Department of Entomology 112 E.Dean Ave., # 2
University of Wisconsin Robert Jeanne Madison, WI 53716
Madison, WI 53706 Department of Entomology

University of Wisconsin * Paul Lichtenstein
Sarah Gerould Madison, WI 53706 Department of Entomology
Department of Entomology University of Wisconsin
Universi. ty of Wisconsin Philip Kingsley Madison, WI 53706
Madison, WI 53706 Department of Entomology

University of Wisconsin Kenneth MacArthur
Walter Gojmerac Madison, WI 53706 15900 W.Monterey Dr.
Department of Entomology New Berlin, WI 53151
University of Wisconsin Stephen Kleene
Madison, WI 53706 1514 Wood Lane Daniel Martin

Madison, WI 53705 5930 Meadowood Dr.
Michael Greenfield Madison, WI 53711
Department of Entomology * Michael Karandinos

University of Wisconsin Department of Entomology Scott Martin
Madison, WI 53706 University of Wisconsin 5930 Meadowood Dr.

Madison, WI 53706 Madison, WI 53711
Herbert Grimek

1719 Chadbourne Ave• Thomas Karl Curtis Matzke

Madison, WI 53705 Department of Entomology 1817 Wesley Ave.
University of Wisconsin Janesville, WI 53545

Paul Grimstad Madison, WI 53706
Department of Biology P John Medler
University of Notre Dame S Michael Klein MUCIA Jakarta Office
Notre Dame, IN 46556 1537 Burbank Road Tromolopos 3285/ JKT

Wooster, OH 44691 Jakarta, INDONESIA
Robert Habermehl

3409 S.Honey Creek Ct. Paul Kotila P James Mertins
Milwaukee, WI 53219 Department of Entomology Department of Entomology

University of Wisconsin Iowa State University
Arthur Hageman Madison, WI 53706 Ames, IA 50011
3411 Ivy Lane
Racine, WI 53402 Charles Koval Paul Michel

Department of Entomology 8258 N. Celina St.
B.Jane Harrington University of Wisconsin Milwaukee, WI 53224
Department of Entomology Madison, WI 53706
University of Wisconsin Barry Miller
Madison, WI 53706 Theodore Kowalski Department of Entomology

294 Mallard Lane University of Wisconsin
Alan Hart Madison, WI 53704 Madison, WI 53706
8217 S.Cherrywood Dr.
Lincoln, NE 68506 Roger Kuehn Philip Narf

546 Jordan Circle 2405 Waunona Way
S William Hilsenhoff Colgate, WI 53017 Madison, WI 53713

Department of Entomology
University of Wisconsin Kenneth Lange S Richard Narf
Madison, WI 53706 Devils Lake State Park 3911 Fish Hatchery Rd.

Philip Holzbauer Baraboo, WI 53913 Madison, WI.53711
Rt. 1, Box 214 Daniel Nelson
Palmyra, WI 53156 1233 N.Adams St.

Tallahassee, FL 32303



Mogens Nielsen * Tom Rocheleau Mark Scriber
3415 Overlea Dr. 743½E.Johnson St. Department of Entomology
Lansing, MI 48917 Madison, WI 53703 University of Wisconsin

Madiso n, WI 53706
Patti Novak * Kenneth Schmitt, Jr.
1628 Adams St. 2457 N.64th St. Walter Suter
Madison, WI 53711 Wauwatosa, WI 53213 Biology Department

Carthage College
Lorrie Otto .Richard Schroeder Kenosha, WI 53140
9701 N.Lake Drive 28 Gas Lite Square #5
Milwaukee, WI 53217 Madison, WI 53713 Doug Thiessen

2506 High Ridge, Tr.
James Parkinson Walter Scott Madison, WI 53713
2001 Zimmerman St. 1721 Hickory Dr.
Wausau, WI 54401 Madison, WI 53705 . * Anna Threlfall

5518 Barton
James Pea Mrs. Winfield Severson Madison, WI 53711
Department of Entomology 6517 Elmwood Ave..
University of Wisconsin Middleton, WI 53562 . Maarit Threlfall
Madison, WI 53706 5518 Barton

* Ted Shapas Madison, WI 53711
Philip Pellitteri Department of Entomology
Department of Entomology University of Wisconsin . S Robert Topczewski
University of Wisconsin Madison, W 53706 3261 S.85th Street
Madison, WI 53706 Milwaukee, WI 53227

* Roy Shenefelt
William Phillipsen 630 Oak St. Thomas Tuttle
Department of Entomology Oregon, WI 53575 3232 Rodney Lane
University of Wisconsin Racine, WI 53406
Madison, WI 53706 P Willaim Sieker

2633 Stevens St. Thomas Vogel
Joseph Piotrowski Madison, WI 53705 522 Wisconsin Avenue
Department of Entomology Kewaunee, WI 54216
University of Wisconsin Jon Smith
Madison, WI 53706 325 S.Harmony Michael Wagner

Jonesville, WI 53545 Department of Entomology
Randy Powers University of Wisconsin
10519 W.Donna Dr. Joseph Sonza-Novera Madison, WI 53706
Milwaukee, WI 53224 4913 Chalet Gardens Rd.

Apt. 210 Sylvester Ziemer
Donna Price Madison, WI 53711 715 Dorelle St.
1027 N.Lark Kewaunee, WI 54216
Oshkosh, WI 54901 James Stevens

Biology Department S James Zimmerman
David Radke Luthur College 2114 Van Hise Ave.
5769 Lake Drive Decorah, IA 52101 Madison, WI 53705
Oconomowoc, WI 53066

Janine Struve Library
Bonnie Ravy 4829 Sheboygan Ave. Colorado State University Libraries
1013 N.Lark Madison, WI 53705 Colorado State University
Oshkosh, WI 54901 Fort Collins, CO 80521

Mark Struve

Philip Scholl 4829 Sheboygan Ave. Wisconsin Academy of Science,
Department of Entomology Madison, WI 53705 Arts & Letters
University of Wisconsin 1922 University Avenue
Madison, WI 53706 Madison, WI 53705
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• R & "" MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION
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O B 00 Last .Name First Name

en O O Address:
Street City State Zip

O

Organization represented (if any)

Title or Occupation Phone: (include area code)

Individual membership ($2.00 per year)

Organization membership (S1d.00 per year)

Sustaining membership ($5.00 per year)

Patron membership ($25.00 or more per year)

General Interest Area

Aquatic Insects Collecting and/or Taxonomy

4-H or Scout Member Insect Photography

Extension Worker ___Physiology

Life History, Biology, & Behavior .Apiculture

other _ Pest Control
Specify

Specific Interests (Order, Family, Genus)

If you are an authority for certain insect taxa, would you be willing to
identify Wisconsin specimens for members? ___Yes _No***************

Make checks payable to Wisconsin Entomological Society and mail to the
Treasurer, Wis. Entomol. Soc., Dept. of Entomology, 237 Russell Labs., U. Wisc.
Madison, Wisc. 53706 .
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